SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Recreation & Leisure Committee

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Wednesday 11 February 2015
PRESENT – Councillors J Tandy (Chair), A Bannerman, Mrs H Fraser (substitute for Mrs B Baker), I Jones, M Kenny, A Mosley (substitute for K Pardy), Mrs K Owen and K Roberts.
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Mike Cox (Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Ruth Jones and Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerks).
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – Councillors Mrs B Baker and K Pardy.
45/14
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (PECUNIARY & NON-PECUNIARY) IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT

	Shropshire Councillors
	Twin hatted members declared a personal interest in matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council


46/14
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 03 December 2014 were submitted as circulated and read..
Councillor Mosley requested that item 42/14 be amended to read ‘Councillor Mosley will be invited to the next Shrewsbury In Bloom meeting’.  

RESOLVED:

That upon item 42/14 being amended to reflect Councillor Mosley’s future attendance at a Bloom Meeting the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 03 December 2014 be approved and signed as a correct record.
47/14
MATTERS ARISING
47.1
Ref: 39.2  Play Area Working Group
The Town Clerk provided an update from this working party.  As requested by Councillor Mrs Moseley, officers have contacted Mrs Sarah Thomas at Severndale regarding the project of investigating inclusive play for all children in play areas.  No response has yet been received.  The Town Clerk has also approached Telford and Wrekin Council to request a visit to their new play area.  They can accommodate a visit after 28 March when the new splash park opens for the summer.  

The Town Clerk reported that the Working Group has been set up consisting of Councillors Mrs K Owen, K Pardy, A Mosley and A Bannerman.  They are due to meet in March to prepare the brief to send to developers as a starting point for the development of the Quarry Play Area.  The developers will then provide several working options that can be put out to public consultation in late spring.  This will enable work to then start when the schools go back in September. 
RECOMMENDED:

That the Town Clerk emails the working group w/b 1st March to arrange a meeting date.


47.2
Ref: 39/14 - Quarry 

The Town Clerk confirmed that following discussions with Shropshire Council, Shrewsbury Town Council will take on the responsibility and management of the paddling pool.  It is not clear whether this will be through a land transfer arrangement or a new lease agreement.  In the interim, the Town Council will begin the consultation exercise.

47.3
Ref: 40.3 - Monkmoor Recreation Ground

As was mentioned at the last meeting, the AstroTurf at Monkmoor is nearing the end of its shelf-life and will soon be in need of refurbishment.  Initial quotes for the replacement of the AstroTurf were between £90k - £100k.  The AstroTurf has been inspected and other than the areas of wear as previously identifified will support patching costing approximately £800.

Councillor Kenny requested an update on the transfer of this asset to STC.  The Town Clerk reported that the request to the Secretary of State for permission to transfer Monkmoor and the Countryside Unit to the Town Council has been delayed due to the Estates Department’s insistence of retaining the carpark for future development.  Members expressed their huge disappointment at the lack of progress particularly given that the Town Council had maintained and enhanced the facility for nearly three years.  
RECOMMENDED:  

(i) That the Town Clerk seeks a decision from Shropshire Council regarding the transfer of Monkmoor Recreation Ground to STC and expresses members’ dismay at the delay.
(ii) That officers proceed with patching work to the AstroTurf based on the outcome of the above recommendation.
47.4
Ref:  41/14 - Christmas Lights
Since Christmas, visitor surveys have been carried out by the BID, Shropshire Council Tourism Department and the Town Council to gather the public’s view on the new Christmas lights.  The results clearly show the majority thought they were a great improvement on previous years.  This year, a working group consisting of the Shopping centres, BID, Councils and Safety Advisory Group will be convened to organise the light switch on event and Carols in the Square.  The BID is planning additional evening activities over the festive period.  Councillor Bannerman volunteered to join this working group as a Councillor representative.

RECOMMENDED:

That Councillor Bannerman be added to the joint working group and reports members’ feelings at the next meeting.
48/14
QUARRY EVENTS UPDATE
The Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager circulated a list of events in the Quarry for 2015.  Some of the brass bands are still to confirm their involvement.  The marathon will be taking place on 21st June 2015, starting and finishing at the Showground as last year, but the Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager has not been approached by the organisers about the race coming through the Quarry.  Councillor Roberts informed members that the Cycling Grand Prix will now be held on 31st May 2015.
Members had a discussion on the potential to review the Outdoor Events Policy for the Quarry in light of a recent temporary event notice received from licencing for an additional music event to be held in June 2015 which could take the number of amplified events over the 10 agreed in the policy.  The Town Clerk advised that in revising the Town Council’s Policy, it would in effect trigger a review of the Premises Licence for the Quarry.

In view of no pop concert having been arranged so far this year, members gave Officers the permission to investigate the new request and review the policies accordingly.  A temporary events notice would override the ’10 event’ rule which would be applied for by the event organiser.  They then become more accountable and responsible for any breach of the licence conditions with the Town Council overseeing the event and ensuring that the appropriate measures and paperwork are in place.  

The Town Clerk updated members on the issue of lighting in Shrewsbury.  The review of all lighting is in progress of which there are 550 columns.  The Towpath is a priority followed by the Quarry.  Mark Bowen (Quarry Park Foreman) is also working on this project alongside the technicians.  Officers will feedback at the next meeting.  Technicians are also investigating why the lighting along Central Avenue is not working.    

RECOMMENDED:
(i) That the Town Clerk circulates the Council’s Quarry Events Policy to members and prepares a report for the next meeting to review it.

(ii) That Officers contact the Temporary Event applicant to investigate its viability as a public event in the Quarry.
(iii) That Officers give an update on the lighting review at the next meeting and investigate the central avenue lights which are not working.
49/14
RECREATION & OPEN SPACE UPDATE – SYDNEY AVENUE
As requested at the last meeting, the Operations Manager sought additional quotes for the replacement of the bollards at Sydney Avenue which is in regular use by a range of users for recreational activities and the 240 bollards prevent any unauthorised use of this space.  

Having approached five companies, the cheapest quote remained £6955 as reported at the previous meeting.  This includes a rot-proof sleeve which will considerably extend the life of the new bollards.  Members were satisfied that this was the best price.
Councillor Kenny asked that Officers also review the bollards at Castle Walk as there is one missing there too.

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That work at Sydney Avenue be progressed.
(ii) That bollards at Castle Walk are inspected.
50/14
BIG TREE PLANT
The Town Clerk reported on the progress made through the Big Tree Plant project, a four-year project funded through a £35k grant involving the planting of trees across Shropshire, not just Shrewsbury.  This year a total of 85 large trees have been planted plus 8261 transplants.  This has covered multiple areas of Shrewsbury and several school grounds where school children were able to get involved.  In rural areas a further 98 large trees and 2200 transplants have been planted.  This year’s funding is £9484 which will conclude all the grant funding.
Councillor Jones asked that Officers give careful consideration to where the larger trees are planted as there are examples of residential areas with poor Sky TV reception and Wi-Fi due to being overshadowed by trees.  The Town Clerk explained most of the planting is in large open spaces, rural areas and school grounds.

Councillor Tandy thanked the Officers for continuing this initiative, for securing and spending the grants and wished his praise to be passed to the workmen who have carried out the work.

RESOLVED:

That the report on the Big Tree Plant be noted.

51/14
MARKETS

The Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager reported that after Christmas there was the expected drop in occupancy but currently there is 98% occupancy and no waiting list.  Shrewsbury Market is still outperforming other markets of a similar size.
The Town Clerk showed members an Indoor Market Starter Pack aimed at new businesses and created by the Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager with support from the National Market Traders Federation, market staff and traders.  It is intended to support new stall holders to be more entrepreneurial, to consider all aspects of setting up a market stall, having realistic business expectations and ultimately being more successful.

Members supported this initiative.
52/14
NEIGHBOURHOOD WARDENS
Job descriptions for the Neighbourhood Wardens (NW) and maps depicting the areas they cover were circulated to the committee.  There are now three Neighbourhood Wardens working for the Town Council; Chris Perdell, Mickey Bramall and Andy Hill.
The communication between staff is working very well.  The wardens receive requests from the public to do work which is not the responsibility of the Town Council.  Some enquiries have been filtered to Shropshire Council, public protection and environmental departments but some work has been completed themselves to serve the community.  If Councillors need to log work for the Neighbourhood Wardens, they should use the fault reporting function on the new website which will generate an email to the generic inbox or send an email to info-shrewsburytowncouncil@shropshire.gov.uk.  This can then be logged, forwarded and monitored.
The Operations Manager has spent time with the Wardens clarifying their roles and walking their areas whilst logging all works to be completed.  
An update of their progress and jobs completed will be shared at future R&L meetings.  Some of the projects they have been working on included helping to reinstate the old canal, revamping the neglected Dana gardens and improving the towpath.  Councillor Moseley recognised the improvement near Castle Walk and thanked the staff for this work.

Councillor Fraser asked that frequent inspections for litter and broken glass be carried out at the Crowmoor Underpass which is a footpath and on a school route.  This request was noted.
Councillor Bannerman asked whether there is a crossover of roles between the Wardens and Shropshire Council and Ringway.  The Operations Manager explained that some jobs will still go through Shropshire Council and Ringway but the Town Council is happy to help out where possible.

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That local members be informed about jobs completed by the Neighbourhood Wardens in their wards which can be passed onto residents.
(ii) That Officers instruct the Neighbourhood Wardens to regularly inspect the Crowmoor Underpass.

(iii) Members to log requests for the Neighbourhood Wardens through the new website or by email.  
53/14
TEAM SHREWSBURY


The Town Clerk explained more about Team Shrewsbury which consists of the Police, Shropshire Council, Shrewsbury Town Council, Fire and the BID.  The group’s focus is across the town, not just the town centre.

Team Shrewsbury meet weekly and the staff on the ground are empowered by the success of the group.  They feel less frustrated as there is better engagement, shared intelligence, improved results and good partnership working.  
The group has contributed to the costs of funding CCTV at Hills Lane and Butcher Row toilets.  This co-ordinated activity was making a positive difference and had resulted in arrests for drug related offences as well as vagrancy matters.  

Staff now have access to Police and CCTV through the provision of Pubwatch and Shopwatch readios funded through Our Place money and all operational staff were due to attend Environmental Crime Reporting training.  The Operations Manager reiterated that the scheme is working very well with morale being high and he likened it to days gone by where you knew your local bobby!  Councillor Fraser asked if anti-dog fouling is part of Team Shrewsbury and the Town Clerk confirmed it is as it feeds into the Public Protection and Anti-Social Teams.


RESOLVED:


That progress on the development of Team Shrewsbury be noted and welcomed.

54/14
DEVELOPER DISCUSSIONS

The Town Clerk provided an update officer involvement in the following developments:

54.1 Shelton Hospital Site (Bowbrook)

Residents are now more content with the plans for the open space, cricket pitch and bowling area.  This application was due to be considered at the next Central Planning with officers recommending approval.
54.2 Shrewsbury South Urban Extension (Sutton & Reabrook)

Officers have been working with the land agents to agree the costs for ground maintenance and regular meetings had taken place with Highways and Drainage colleagues to ensure the most appropriate level of maintenance.  The Town Clerk reported that this was likely to be the most complex s106 the Town Council has been involved with and given the potential sums, it was likely that external legal assistance will need to be sought.
54.3 Ingleby Avenue (off the Mount) and Holgate Drive (Battlefield)

These smaller schemes, run by Galliers, have been submitted as full planning applications.  Maintenance costs have been sent for both sites, one of which has been agreed.  The Town Clerk awaits a decision on the other.
54.4 Bowbrook Scheme Shortlisted
The Bowbrook Scheme by Nexus Planning Developers has been submitted for a ‘best housing scheme’ award and shortlisted for ‘best practice in negotiating at the application stage’. 
